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Board of Selectmen         November 10, 1768 

 

 

Board of Selectmen 
Meeting Agenda 

Tuesday, December 17, 2019 
6:15 PM 

Call to Order 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Consent Agenda 

Item1: Consent Agenda 

Public Forum #1 

New Business 

Item2: Swearing in of Part Time Police Officer Allysia Stone 

Item3: Assessing Services Agreement 

Item4: Rescue Dept. Acceptance of Gift 

Item5: PA-28 Inventory of Taxable Property 

Item6: Santec - Authorization for Additional Services 

Item7: Fire Department Trade 

Item8: Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee Donation 

Other Business 

Item9: Town Administrator Report 

Item10: Review of public minutes of November 19, 2019 

Item11: Review of non-public minutes of November 19, 2019 

Item12: Review of Special Selectmen's Meeting/Budget Committee minutes of November 16, 
2019 

http://www.henniker.org/


Old Business 

Item13: Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee: Grant and Update on Cameras 

Public Forum #2 

Non-Public 

Item14: RSA 91-A-3:,11(b) 

Item15: RSA 91-A:3, II(i) 

Adjourn 

Notice posted on: 12-13-19 
Next Routine Meeting: 1-7-20 

Items for the next agenda, with completed backup,  must be in the 
Selectmen's Office no later than 12:00 noon on 1-2-20 

  



 
 

      
    

 

 
 

TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
OFFICE of the TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 

        
MEMORANDUM 

 
        

TO:    BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

FROM:   JOSEPH DEVINE, TOWN ADMINISTRATOR  

SUBJECT:  DAY OFF REQUEST  

DATE:   DECEMBER 17, 2019  

  

Consent Agenda 

 
Motion: Per my contract, I am requesting: 1/16/20, 1/17/20, 1/21/20, 1/22/20, 1/23/20, 1/24/20, 

1/27/20 as a vacation day’s.  

 

_____________________                              ________________________ 

Kris Blomback, Chairman                              Tia Hooper, Vice Chairman 

 

_____________________                               _______________________ 

Peter R. Flynn, Selectman                                D. Scott Osgood, Selectman 

 

_____________________ 

Leon Parker, Selectman 

INCORPORATED NOVEMBER 10, 1768 
“ONLY HENNIKER ON EARTH” 

JOSEPH R. DEVINE, JR. 
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 



Telephone 
603-428-3221 

18 Depot Hill Road 
Henniker, NH 03232 
www.henniker.org  

FAX 
603-428-4366 

 

Board of Selectmen         November 10, 1768 

 

 

Board of Selectmen 
Consent Agenda 

December 17, 2019 

 

Consent Agenda 

1. Intent to Cut 
a. Lot 1-570  
b. Lot 1-590-FX 

 
2. MS-1 2019 

 
3. Appointment of Allysia Stone Part Time Police Officer 

 
4. Reappointment of Joan O’Connor to Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee 

 

 

 

 

 

Board of Selectmen Approval: 

_____________________________________ _______________________________ 

_____________________________________ _______________________________ 

_____________________________________ 

 

*Please note that the Consent Agenda is subject to change until 4:30 pm the day of a scheduled 



Selectmen’s Meeting. 
 



 
 

          

 

 
TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 17, 2019  

TITLE: Agreement between Corcoran Consulting and the Town of Henniker   

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION: 
I recommend approving the agreement 
 
BACKGROUND: 
On December 31, 2019 our contract with Corcoran Consulting will expire. They perform the duties and 
functions as the Town Appraiser and Assessor’s agent. They are looking for us to sign another 12-
month contract with them. That we can terminate at any time giving 90 days’ notice.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
In speaking with Corcoran I have been able to get a reduction in the cost of service. In 2019 the cost 
was $30,800. The new contract for 2020 is going to be $28,500 showing a reduction of $2,300 for the 
yearly service.  
FISCAL IMPACT: 
For 2020 the fiscal impact is going to b $28,500.   
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Sign agreement because the contract is up 12/31/19. We have been happy with the service Corcoran 
has provided the Town of Henniker.  

Town Hall 
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TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: 12/11/2019  

TITLE: Lucas Automated CPR devices  

PREPARED BY: Gregory Aucoin, Henniker Rescue Chief  
         
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION: 
I would recommend the Board votes to accept the donation of the CPR devices.  
 
BACKGROUND: 
About 8 years ago the Henniker Rescue’s Charitable association purchased and donated two 
Automated CPR assist devices to the town.   We are going to replace them with newer more advanced 
CPR assist devices.  The Henniker Rescue’s Charitable Association has again raised the through 
donations to purchase these devices and wish for the town to accept them as a gift.   
 
DISCUSSION:  We are replacing current equipment.   
 
 
FISCAL IMPACT:  No fiscal impact for purchase and no change in impact to operational budget 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION: Vote to accept the devices.   

ATTACHMENTS: 
Description Upload Date Type 
   

 

 

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
 

Tel: (603) 428-3221 
Fax: (603) 428-4366 

 
Incorporated November 10, 1768 

“Only Henniker on Earth” 



 
 

          

 

 
TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 17, 2019  

TITLE: PA-28 Form   

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION: 
I recommend contacting DRA and telling them we will not be doing the form for 2020.   
 

BACKGROUND: 
On August 28, 2019 you signed a form authorizing the completion of form PA-28 for 2020. This is 
something we typically complete yearly because we do not require building permits for projects under 
$5,000.    

DISCUSSION: 
I have spoken with DRA and would like you to sign a letter stating we will not be doing the form for 
2020. The reason is because we have a full town-wide revaluation being completed. The form is not 
necessary and will save in time and postage of staff.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
None   
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
I recommend not signing the PA-28 Form this year.  

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
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TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 17, 2019  

TITLE: Stantec – Authorization for Additional Services   

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION: 
I recommend giving the TA authorization to sign the agreement.  
 

BACKGROUND: 
On November 26, 2019 we received a letter from NHDES. The purpose of this notice was to discuss 
the review of the Transfer Stations water quality monitoring reporting requirements. It was noted that 
in April 2018 NHDES requested additional sampling be performed. To date this additional test PFAS 
test has not been completed as required by NHDES. NHDES is requesting we perform this during the 
April 2020 monitoring.  We have reached out to Stantec who performs the testing. Our current contract 
does not include the extra test. I am seeking board approval to sign an authorization for additional 
services. The cost for the extra test is $1800.   

DISCUSSION: 
The additional testing is a requirement of our landfill license and must be completed.   
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
$1800   
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
I recommend giving the TA authorization to sign the agreement. 

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
 

Tel: (603) 428-3221 
Fax: (603) 428-4366 
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TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 12, 2019  

TITLE: Fire Department Trade  

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION:  
 I have spoken with the Fire Chief who states this extra hose will be helpful to fire fighting operation.   
 
BACKGROUND: 
The Fire Department is looking to purchase an ice auger from Morse Sporting Goods for $450.00 
which is distributor pricing. They would then trade this auger to the Washington Fire Department for 
three 100-foot lengths of 5” hose, plus extra connections.  Henniker Fire has tested the hose and it 
passed with no issues. The value of the house is more than $2100.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
Washington Fire Department policies state that if we are to just purchase the hose, the money is put 
into the fund balance. So they have asked us to do it this way so they can secure a piece of equipment 
they also are in need of.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
$450.00 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Allow the Fire Department to purchase the Auger and do the trade with the Washington Fire 
Department.   
 

 

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
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TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 12, 2019  

TITLE: Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee Donation of Bench  

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION:  
 I feel we should proceed with the donation of a bench by Robert Brown.   
 
BACKGROUND:  
The family of Robert Brown, son of longtime town doctor, who would like to purchase a bench in his 
memory.  They will have a dedication ceremony on Memorial Day weekend.  There is one more good 
site for a bench along the path. 
.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
Committee Chairperson Susan Adams has asked for this to be added to the agenda.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
None 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
N/A  

ATTACHMENTS: 
Description Upload Date Type 
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TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
OFFICE of the TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 

 
REPORT OF THE TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 

December 17, 2019 
 

• Merrimack County has provided us with a copy of the proposed budget for the 2020 calendar year. 
The proposed budget is $91,337,968 which includes a 1.44% increase in the amount to be raised by 
taxes equaling $674,440.  
 

• The LED conversion for town buildings began last week. They are starting at Wastewater and will be 
working their way around the town replacing fixtures. The electricians doing the work are Irish Electric 
if you see them working.  
 

• The orange fence has been removed from Azalea Park. They did keep the landscape stakes up and 
red danger tape to show the boundary of the walkway. Susan Adams plans to reach out to 
Superintendent Aucoin and Bergeron to see if they have any suggestions to keep people off the 
granite steps.  
 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
• The Town Clerk’s Office hours have changed for Saturdays.  The new hours are going to be the 

second and fourth Saturday of the month from 8 a.m. to 10 a.m. 
 

• I have begun to follow up on the complaint about thru traffic on River Rd. I contacted all major GPS 
companies. Google, Waze and Apple have reached out and said they would mark River Rd. as local 
traffic only. I am waiting to hear back from TomTom, Garmin, and Mapquest. Superintendent Aucoin is 
going to be placing signs on River Rd. that say “Local Traffic Only.” I am going to be meeting with 
Neal Cass the Town Administrator in Hopkinton along with both towns Police Chiefs. We are going to 
work together to try increase patrols as well.  
 

• I have spoken with Superintendent Aucoin about Shaker Hill Road. He agrees that renaming the 
section that contains no houses would be easiest. He suggested it possibly being called Shaker Hill 
Extension. 
 

INCORPORATED NOVEMBER 10, 1768 
“ONLY HENNIKER ON EARTH” 

JOSEPH R. DEVINE, JR. 
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 



 
 

Town Administrator’s Report   Page 2 

• TDS has contacted the town to let us know as the Franchise Authority beginning in January and the 
associated rate increases. The new rates are as followed: 
 

o Broadcast Fee – Increase $2.74/mo. 
o Non-promotional rates Basic TV – Increase $5.00/mo. 
o Non-promotional rates Starter TV – Increase $8.00/mo.  

 
• We have reached out to a company about placing a concrete building on top of Craney Hill to house 

the highway and PD repeaters. In speaking with SHEA Concrete Products, the cost for a NEW 
building is $41,500. This cost is for the building only and is completely ready when they deliver it. We 
would still need to secure the poles and generator. We are still looking at the cost of a used building 
and the possibility of grants to help the cost.  
 

• I have met with Superintendent Bergeron about the “Beautification Committee.” We are hoping after 
the holidays to meet with Marc McMurphy and Nancy Annis about what they envision their role is and 
how they would fit in.  
 

• On Friday December 13th the RFP for the town wide revaluation closed. We have received 2 RFPs 
and I am in the process of reviewing them. I plan on presenting findings at the next board meeting.  
 

• The towns newsletter has been completed and can be found on the website.  
 
***The Sections below will not be reported on orally to the Board at the meeting but will use this as a 
chance to update on any pertinent information. Unless the Board has questions or comments and 
would like to address the information*** 
 
Ongoing Projects 
• RFP for 2020 Construction of Western Ave. (RFP POSTED) 
• Employee Recognition Program 

 
Meetings 

• I attended the Capital Improvement Committee Meeting 
• We held a Safety Committee Meeting with Town Staff 
• I attended the Road Management Committee Meeting 
• We had a preconstruction meeting for the 2020 Western Ave RFP  

 
Useful Information 

• The town had two citizens forums to discuss RSA 79-E and RSA 72:80-83. We also presented at the 
Chamber of Commerce business after hours, planning board, and ZBA. All feedback has been very 
positive.   

 
Upcoming Dates 

• Energy Committee Meeting – Wednesday December 18th @6:30pm – Grange  
• Town Hall is closed December 25th and December 26th 
• Town Hall will be closing at 3:00 p.m. on December 24th 

 
 
 

         

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Joseph R. Devine, Jr.  

Town Administrator 

 

































































































































Below are monthly department reports presented in the following order:  

 

Assessing 

Finance 

Fire 

Human Service 

Highway  

Police 

Building 

Town Clerk/Tax Collector 

Rescue  

Transfer Station 



 

 

MEMORANDUM 
  
Helga Winn, Assessing Technician 
18 Depot Hill Road 
Henniker, NH 03242   
Phone 603-428-3221 x 2 ≈≈ Fax 603-428-4366  
Assessing@Henniker.org 
 

 
 
TO:    Joe Devine, Town Administrator       
DATE:    December 5, 2019       
RE:    Monthly Report      
 
Assessing Report for November 2019 
 
Timber Tax Warrants issued:  $95.31 & $2,439.60. 

Land Use Change Tax Warrants issued: $370.00 & $160.00. 

Application Packets were prepared for Tax Exemptions, Credits, Abatements, Current 
Use. 

Tax Bills were prepared and mailed.  

2019 VALUATION OF EXEMPT PROPERTIES Report was prepared for annual Town 
Report.  

RFP for 2020 TOWN-WIDE FULL MEASURE AND LIST REVALUATION AND APPRAISAL was 
prepared, reviewed and advertised. 

Qualified Sales were identified, reviewed and submitted to DRA for setting the 2019 
Equalization Ratio. 

Monthly Maintenance of new Deeds, Address Changes and Online Tax Maps. 

Eight new Driveway Permits were submitted to E911 for new Address Assignments.  

Building Permits, UCs and Land Changes were prepared for Assessor for the 2020 Tax 
Year.  

Pick-Ups have begun by Assessor for the 2020 First Bill. 

Annual Tax Map Updates submitted to Cartrographic Associates. 

 



Date:         December 4, 2019 

To:             Joseph Devine, Town Administrator 

From:       Russ Roy, Finance Director 

RE:            Work Load report 

 

The main function of this job is the processing of invoices and payroll on a weekly basis.  

Generally, Monday and ½ of Tuesday each week are spent processing this activity to generate 

checks weekly for the Board to approve at their bi-weekly meetings.  This leaves the balance of 

Tuesday thru Friday to work on these projects.   The following are the main projects which 

would be in addition to the weekly business processing. 

 

Donations 

Contacted by Attorney General Charitable Trust Division (Terry Knowles) about the private 

trusts we established to accumulate donated monies.  Main issue they have is with the 

Treasurer holding the donated funds and the appropriate reporting of funds expended.  I am 

meeting with Terry on December 12 to discuss.  I would expect I would have to move the 

monies from the Athletic Donations, Community Center Activity, Azalea Park, Concerts over to 

the Trustees of the Trust Funds.  I am hoping to keep the Athletic Revolving and Shot as a 

revolving account to keep it with the Treasurer.   Keeping it with the Treasurer allow us to 

process all of the small cash and check donations and deal with any returns without involving 

the Trustees.  I am hoping to figure out a method to keep doing the deposits for the Private 

Trusts and then cut a check to give that to the trustees at the end of the year.  I will know more 

after I meet with Terry. 

 

Computers 

I waited till the holiday season and secured great business class machines with 4-5 year 

warranties to update the hardware in the Town Hall.  New machines are being installed in Kim’s 

office (3), changing the motor vehicle registration machines (2), Helga assessing (1), Annette 

finance (1).  I expect to purchase one more for the planning machine which also gives the 

assessor a second access to the Vision Cama system.  

Install new software in Kim’s office to the Clerkworks software.  Project is mostly 

oversight/assistance for my part. 

I have also purchased a new machine for Highway which I will be working with Leo to get it 

setup to his liking. 



Billing 

Water billing January 2020 & July 2020 

Sewer billing April 2020 & October 2020 

Property tax billing June 2020 & November 2020 

 

Medicare Audit 

We have been contacted by Medicare that we are being audited.  This is not your typical audit 

as they are preparing us to remit information during the entire 2020 year.  Our billing company 

is assisting (Comstar) and Greg Aucoin appears to be taking point on the medical side.  They 

also want detailed operational cost information which is where I come in.  A meeting is being 

held in Concord on December 11 on the implementation and reporting requirements. 

 

Town Report 

While we participate in the entire process of Town Report, the main reports we are responsible 

for are: 

Treasurer Report – Cogswell Spring 

Treasurer Report – Wastewater 

Treasurer Report – Town 

Review and reconcile Recycling Results 

Tax Rate Calculation Report 

Budget of the Town (MS-636) 

Estimated Revenues 

History of Tax Dollars Raised 

Review/reconcile Trustees of Trust MS9 and MS10 

Wage Report 

Report of Municipal Auditors 

(This totals roughly 56 pages of content out of the 145 pages of town report) 

 

 



Audit 

A review of the entire general ledger, complete with cash reconciled is summarized for 

inclusion in Town Report. A reconciliation of the entire tax collection system backing into cash 

deposited, abatements granted and tax warrants authorized is done.  A complete summary of 

annual activity is done with subsidiary ledgers and activity details.  A financial summary of 

Tucker Free Library is also done to accommodate the electronic reporting requirement of all 

town operations.  The details of the individual work schedules are too numerous to list here, 

but I generate 2 inches of paper which details out revenue and expenses, along with a complete 

detail of every balance sheet account. 

 

GASB 75 Audit 

A GASB required summary of the health insurance, trending and the implied implicit rate 

calculation.  This is a required component of the audit and studies the advantage that the 

retiree health group experiences by being combined with regular employees for health 

insurance rating purposes. 

 

Year End Payroll 

941 summary of wages to IRS for 4Q 

NHC-2 summary of wages to State of NH for 4Q 

W-2’s, 1099’s reconciled wages for 2019 

NH Retirement System – input weekly wage information, by employee, reconciled and remitted 

to NHRS monthly. 

This department is on track to process/report $2,466,000 in wages for 2019 

Workers Compensation Audit – annual classification by work type, by employee 

 

Azalea Park Grant 

In July of 2018 a stormwater drainage project done by East Coast Excavating for $41,690 with 

engineering done by Streamworks for $4900. Funding was a fine of $25000, fund raising and a 

grant from the State of NH.  Unfortunately, we have not received the grant which I believe is 

around $20,000.  Sachie Howard is who Susan Adams tells me is working with the State. Board 

has requested I look into this. 

 



 

Town Meeting 

Prepare powerpoint and orchestrate the town meeting budget presentation.  Working with 

presenters for inclusion of outside information and setup of computer equipment.  Attend 

Town meeting as information resource. 

 

Loan 

Need to contact 3 banks to get a rate quote on the Cogswell Spring $200,000 note that was 

approved at the 2018 town meeting. It was my intention to get this in summer of 2019, but 

time did not permit due to the Interim TA position.  We did not need the money until the 

summer of 2019 so it worked out, but we need to get this done as most of this money is now 

spent. 

 

Insurances 

We are also responsible for all of the workers compensation reporting and claims, in addition to 

all property liability reporting and claims. 

We are responsible for the timely filing of all benefit insurances and resolution of all employee 

issues with the Healthtrust benefits which include health, dental, disabilities and life insurance. 

 

Retirement 

Responsible for the entire enrollment, monthly and annual reporting for the NH Retirement 

System.  Main contact for all retiree and current employee enrollment and wage classification 

problems. 

 









Henniker Human Service Department – November 2019 report  

 

 

Financial assistance given in November 2019  

Rent   $3,125 (80% of these rent voucher went to same landlord  

Electric  $ 213 

HEAT   $ 1916  

Totaling  $ 5,254 

YTD STILL HAVE 19% LEFT IN BUDGET FOR DECEMBER ASSISTANCE 

 

Total number of unduplicated client seen in November 25 clients 

Total number of intakes 6 new clients  

6 clients received assistance to get on outside financial assistance instead of Town 
money. 

10 clients are on mandatory weekly check-in appointments with CCA 

Client reminders of giving tree; fuel assistance; and food pantry holiday baskets 

 

 

Submitted by Carol Conforti-Adams   
 

Rent 3125   
Electricity  213   
Heat 1916   
Total 10 clients RECEIVED $   
Ongoing weekly 
check in clients  

10 clients   

Client non 
duplicated  
Client appts  

19 which 6 were 
not known  to 
department  

  



12/9/19 

To Town Administrator Joe Devine and Henniker Board of Selectmen, 

    I would like to take moment and give all of you a brief rundown of the everyday operations at the 
Highway Department for the month of November. We started the month with some severe weather. 
Most of the damage came from wind resulting in power outages and tree clean ups. As November 
progressed the crew continued with fall chores of; blowing leaves out of ditches, grading roads, and 
improving ditch lines on River and Ray Road. With the colder weather moving in the Highway 
Department began to ready our trucks with front plow gear and mounting wings. This gear was removed 
in the spring. The Highway department spread salt on four different occasions throughout the month 
and our first plowable snow occurred on November 24 with a two-and-a-half-inch accumulation on 
Craney Hill, Mount Hungar, and the Quaker District. Some other task that where completed this month 
included an underground drainage ditch. The purpose of this was to relieve a spring in the middle of 
Huntington Road. Highway also worked on the removal of dead trees along side of Old Concord Road 
just beyond the ball fields out to the hay fields. 

    As the Highway Superintendent I work with RD Edmunds on the downtown road projects. The box 
culvert on Western Ave. was installed and a subcontractor was brought in to veneer the south facing 
head wall with granite salvage from the original culvert crossing. 

The sidewalks, curbing and road patching construction was completed on Western Ave. came to an end 
for the winter months. Not to give up easily, I had RD Edmunds start and complete a new project on 
Fairview Ave. This project consisted of extending a thirty-six-inch concrete culvert on both sides of the 

Highway Dept. 



12/9/19 

road and add concrete headwalls. This project was completed in two day with the highway department 
seeding and mulching behind the contractors.

Finally, I met with a representative from Primex to review our shop for safety concerns and fire issues. 
The representative was pleased, everything was in order and all vehicles where equipped with battery 
disconnects. 

  Thank you for continued support of our department, my crew and myself appreciate the support and 
encourage you give use.  Leo Aucoin  



HENNIKER POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Memo 
To: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator 
From: Chief Matthew French  
Date: December 9, 2019 

Per your request here is a brief summary of the department’s activity from the past 30 
days.   November 9 thru December 9, 2019 

Unfortunately, one of the officers was involved in a crash with one of the cruisers. He 
was not injured, however the cruiser sustained significant damage. As of this writing I 
am attempting to schedule it for repair. Also, one of the cruisers has developed a 
water pump leak which has happened to us with two other cruisers around the same 
mileage. That is scheduled to be repaired on December 10, 2019 which is a very 
expensive repair due to the water pump being internal mounted in the engine.  
Previous billing was approximately $1000.   

There were 179 MV stops with 13 summons and 5 arrests resulting. 74 Parking 
tickets. 

Total arrests -18.  Various crimes from outstanding warrants, operation after 
suspension, reckless operation, domestic violence, possession of controlled drugs, 
resisting arrest etc.  

The department has been buried in a theft/burglary case which spans multiple towns.  
So far 4 search warrants have been executed. The officers have recovered a large 
amount of stolen property, not just taken from our town but the other towns around 
us.  This case has been so time consuming that two officers actually slept on cots at 
the police station for a couple of hours one night before going back out to complete 
the last search warrant.  Early numbers are in excess of 70 items of stolen property 
that have been recovered.  Items such as, a dump trailer, chainsaws, a generator, 
carpentry tools, a woodchipper, bicycles and 5 firearms. I will provide a detailed 
overview of this case once completed.   

The officers participated in presenting to students at NEC, and in the toy drive for 
DCYF hosted by NEC.   

If you have any questions, please contact me. 



Monthly Building Department Report 
November 2019 

TO:  Joseph Devine, Town Administrator 

FROM:  Deb Aucoin and Jean Eaton, Land Use Coordinators 

During the month of November there has been a large uptick in inspection requests. Although 
inspections are not currently tracked, going forward inspection requests and completion dates 
will be documented and reported. The following is a summary of the revenue collected for 
November by the building/permitting department: 

Permits Issued Quantity Revenue 
Building Permits 3 $449.00 
Electrical Permits 2 $100.00 
Plumbing Permits 1 $  50.00 
Assembly Permits 1 
Driveway Permits 1 $   5.00 
Raffle Permits 1 
Sign Permits 1 $ 50.00 
Certificate of Occupancy 1 

Town building rental/use during the months of November 2019: 

Town Buildings Rented/Reserved Revenue 
Community Center 
(upstairs) 

17 $100.00 (2 of the 17 
rentals/reserved) 

Grange 
(Does not include Caseworker 
& CAP) 

19 $130.00 (4 of the 19 
rentals/reserved) 

Bandstand 0 

Respectfully submitted, 

Deb Aucoin 
Jean Eaton 





Rescue report: 

Henniker Rescue November Report 

November was a busy month of service for the Rescue Squad.  With New England college is in full 
operation, the winter weather upon us, and ski season starting, we are officially in our "busy season". 
We responded to 57 calls.  We provided care at the advanced life support level 27 times. We provided 2 
Paramedic intercepts to surrounding communities.  We provided mutual aid to surrounding 
communities 9 times.   

Over the past month we've been training two new per diem employees. This is a lengthy process as it 
can take 3 to 6 months to onboard and train new EMS employees to work as independent care 
providers.  

The Henniker Rescue Squad was selected to participate in Medicare's mandatory Ground Ambulance 
Cost reporting for the year 2020.  This will require us to report statistics on our ambulance operational 
costs and billing services.  
Deputy Chief Steve Meade, Russ Roy, and I have begun the necessary steps to ensure the correct data 
collection measures are in place to complete this process in complete compliance with the 
requirements.   

Thank you, 
Greg 



This weeks 

Department head meeting 

Had water turned off at baseball and soccer fields 

- Brought our air compressor out to both fields opening the lines and blew out excess water to
prevent lines from expanding and breaking over the winter months.

Contacted NRRA spoke with Boney to get an updated price list for plastics to consider switching how 
Henniker process our incoming recycling. Discussed what other transfer stations are doing currently and 
took into consideration her advice on how to help make a change for residence smoother. 

Contacted NRRA requesting paper trailer and metal container picked up. Filled out the necessary paper 
work including Bill of Lading for driver to have on hand for DOT for what they are hauling and how heavy 
their loads are. Bill of ladings are then signed, scanned over to NRRA accounting, then filed in the office 
to have on hand for DES should we ever have an inspectional this paper work is also used for DES’s 
annual facility report. Signed off of mercury certification for light iron and vehicle transactions  
paperwork attached to metal container. 

-Sent out a full Trailer of OCC (corrugated cardboard), Mixed paper. OCC came to 20,319 Lbs,
with mixed paper weighing 17,515 Lbs

-Shipped out 30 yard open top Scrap Metal est. 13,000 Lbs

Landfill site visit with stantec. The engineer and I walked the land fill checking each candy cane for 
broken PVC,  and  mesh inserts to keep critters out, we discussed the tree work that the department has 
been doing with removing over growth of trees and brush in the retaining pond.  

All in all the department is doing an amazing job at maintaining the landfill with no problems to report 
to Department of environmental services. 

Picked up the 4 very heavy bench’s outside of sonny’s pizza loaded them onto our mower trailer 
delivering them back to the shop placing them inside to dry, and begin the process of sanding off any 
rough spots, re staining, sealing, and assessing any damaged bars to be replaced.  

Picked up mulched leaves from town hall baseball field, it took a total of 6 truck loads delivered to stone 
fall gardens where they accept them for compost and no fee to the town. 

Hydraulic line broke in the paper bailer during operating hours (open to the public)maintain a clean 
work environment keeping safety in mind all while cutting power off, shutting down production for the 
lock out tag out process. Dissembled line, replaced blown rubber gasket, re assembled line, refilled 
hydraulic tank with new fluid, changed filter while in the process. Removed lock out tag out, turned 
power back on, dry run and bailer is now back in operation with min. down time.  

Worked on and typed out CIPs, added photos fought with Microsoft to send said files by due date. Files 
were too large to be attached.  

Time cards 

Transfer Station



Carols office door was broken in the grange as well as the heating element. The door jamb needed wood 
that was not on hand but the heating element was repaired and hooked back up so it would work 
properly.  

Typed up house hold hazardous waste day paper work to summaries this year’s event including traffic 
and what to expect for next year’s date. In this letter also included the BOS agreement for Hopkinton’s 
financial obligation and agreement.  

Signed off on bills for the week 

Cleaned up Freon items such a fridges, ac’s, dehumidifiers ect. In preparation for snow, small units were 
wrapped in plastic on pallets that could be. Called the company to come extract Freon.  

(Side note: Freon cannot be extracted from units when tempters fall below 30 Deg) 

Printed a month’s worth of closing envelopes for cash register close out process. 

Called stone falls ordered charismas wreaths, picked them up and hung them at town hall just in time 
for thanksgiving. 

Cleaned out swap shop for one last final time and closed it up Dec 1st  

Filled library’s trashcans (front and back) full of sand salt mix for icy days  

Crushed aluminum cans to make the most use of our 30 yard open top container.  

(we ship these out  making the most money off the clean aluminum rather than pop metal) 

Up dated NRRA activity report with town report for the end of the year annual faculty report that is due 
march 30th. Updating activity as the year goes on keeps our business on track on what we need to scrap 
more because prices are good and other information that is useful to us. 

Changed light at the grange per residents request 

Patched and fixed leak in transfer stations office building. Replaced damaged dry wall that was in the 
ceiling, patched, mudded.  

Followed up on quote from Kamco Lock solutions to replacing some rotten doors and frames around 
town that also included changed knobs to crash bars within the community center. 
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Town of Henniker 
Board of Selectmen Meeting 
Tuesday, November 19, 2019 
Henniker Town Hall  

 

Members Present: Vice Chair Tia Hooper; Selectman Peter Flynn; Selectman Scott Osgood; 
Selectman Leon Parker   

Members Excused: Chairman, Kris Blomback 

Town Administrator: Joe R. Devine Jr. 

Recording Secretary: Kelly McCutcheon  

Guests: Susan Adams, K. Dermon, Bill Marko, Dylan Farari, Ken Levesque, David 
Morcoir, Jeryr Gilbert, Danny& Heidi Aucoin, Robert & Brenda 
VanDerLike, Ruth Zax, Keith DeMoura, Margaret Blank, Sharon Nall, 
Mike French, Taylor Carol, Carol Duram 

 
Item1: Consent Agenda 
 
Selectman Parker moved to approve the consent agenda. Selectman Osgood seconded. 
Motion carried 4-0.  
 
Public Forum  
 
Jerry Gilbert of the Water Commission informed the Board that that state approved the 
replacement of the 10inch water main that is no longer working on 202. The Water Commission 
is moving forward with exploring the cost and plan to have a number for the direction drill to 
present at Town Meeting and the project will be going out to bid. Vice Chair Hooper asked if 
the Water Commission received the CIP form and if they would add the project to the form; the 
Water Commission is working on the form. 
 
Jerry Gilbert speaking as a resident, asked how the new light out front was doing. The new 
lights looks good and was donated by Moonlight electric.  
 
Item2: Committee Appointments and Reappointments 
 
Taylor Carol is a music teacher in town and native resident of Henniker and looking to step up 
and volunteer with the Concert Committee.  
 
Selectman Flynn moved to appoint Taylor Carol to the Concert Committee for a three-year 
term. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
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Carol Duram has lived in town for almost 40 years and is also interested in joining the Concert 
Committee. 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to appoint Carol Duram to the Concert Committee for a three-year 
term. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Item3:  Scott Osgood -Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee 
 
Selectman Osgood stated there has been significant damage to Azalea Park the consensus of 
the Committee is to install cameras in the park, which the chief of police supports. Selectman 
Flynn asked how it would be financed, who would be responsible for maintaining the system, 
where would the video be sent to, and stated his concerns regarding privacy. Selectman Flynn 
stated he cannot support it without seeing a plan. 
 
Selectman Osgood stated he spoke with the police chief regarding privacy and the idea of the 
footage being sent to the police station. Selectman Osgood also spoke with NEC and noted that 
pricing was all over the place, but it would not be that expensive. He stated there would need 
to be a wifi feed to the police station and that the wifi could be installed at the Grange building 
or library. Selectman Parker stated he thought the police chief had said he did not have the 
money or the workforce to survey the footage 24/7. Selectman Osgood stated that the police 
would have the information and the footage to work off of and it would create a safer 
environment and should be considered.  
 
Susan Adams Chairwoman of the Azalea Park Committee stated the committee is tackling the 
vandalism and that the committee is working in all directions including having increased patrols 
in the park from HPD, talking with NEC and their criminal justice and environmental groups, as 
well as speaking with children at the community school.  The Committee has been working with 
the town IT person and should have a plan to present to the Board in 2 weeks. Susan also 
mentioned the police’s support of cameras in the park and how snow fencing was put up at the 
entrance so kids will not snowboard into the boulders.  
 
Selectman Osgood asked about the Committees plans to clean up invasive vegetation in the 
spring. Susan stated that is why the committee asked for funds at Town Meeting to secure the 
wetland permits needed and mentioned the new wetland regulations coming out. It is 
estimated to be a $7,000 project. Vice Chair Hooper asked the Committee to also fill out a CIP 
form. 
 
Joe stated he spoke with Police Chief French regarding the increased patrols and that there 
were 136 contacts made from June-October. Selectman Flynn stated the Committee when 
founded stated there would be no tax payer funds used in revitalizing the park. Vice Chair 
Hooper stated they can propose warrant articles.  
 
Item4: Henniker Wastewater Treatment Abatement Request 
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 Robert VanDerLike thanked the Board for hearing his case. Vice Chair Hooper asked to see the 
pervious bill. Robert did not have it present but had the current one and had received the data 
extraction information from Ryan Bumford at the Water Commission and explained that there 
was a broken water line that feeds the garden faucet that ran for 12 days into the back yard 
and didn’t enter the sewer which is why he is requesting a rebate of $2235.36. Vice Chair 
Hooper stated there is a base rate of $240 for a minimum of 1700 gallons. Selectman Osgood 
suggested reviewing the data at the next meeting. 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to defer Robert’s water bill payment for 30 days with no interest. 
Selectman Parker seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
The Board will review the data and make a decision at the next meeting.  
 
Item5: 2020 Henniker Fire Department Roof Replacement Bid 
 
Joe reviewed the top 3 bids for information purpose since part of the project will be funded 
from the capital reserve and the remainder to be raised in a warrant article and voted on at  
town meeting.  
 
Item6: Underwood Engineering -Wastewater Systems Management Report 
 
Margaret Blank with Underwood Engineering reviewed asset management and why it is an 
important tool for planning future projects.  Inventory of the wastewater treatment plant and 
collection system was completed. The majority of the equipment is original and still in good 
working condition, however there are several expensive replacements and upgrades that will 
need to be made and is estimated at $30million. The sludge dewater equipment is past its 
useful life and if it fails it would be 6months to a year to repair.  Margaret also noted that the 
Wastewater plant is the largest electrical user in town and replacing the equipment would help. 
The system was built in the late 1970’s and is essentially all original material. Selectman Osgood 
asked if Underwood Engineers took into account population changes in their data, they had 
not. Vice Chair Hooper stated the current system is at half capacity.  
 
Margaret stated the costs presented are meant to be a guide for the planning process and 
stated that equipment can be operational pass the useful life if kept in good condition. She also 
mentioned lining the gravity main instead of replacing it would be cost effective. Ken Levesque 
sated he planned on completing 18 repairs or replacements in 2020. It was stated that 
emergency repairs cost more than scheduled maintenance and repairs and if the sludge 
dewater fails it would cost the town over $10,5000 a month in addition to emergency response 
and insurance claims. Vice Chair Hooper stated that there is loan or grant programs available. 
Margaret stated Underwood offered loan forgiveness as well as low interest loans. Margaret’s 
boss Dave stated he recommended gradually increasing the rate every year to fund the project 
instead of a warrant article. He stated it is better to increase the rate a small percentage each 
year rather than holding the rate flat for years at a time then doing a dramatic increase.  
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It is mentioned the downtown district would be devastated and that the school would have to 
close per the RSA that requires schools to be attached to either town sewer or septic system.  
Selectman Osgood asked about DES programs. Margaret stated asset management helps make 
the decision when it is most cost effective to replace equipment’s and stated there is also a 
program for energy audits and drinking water as well.  
 
Item7: RSA 72:80-83 and RSA 79-E  
 
Joe stated this was just a brief information/education on what the RSAs are. 79E is to 
encourage investments in the downtown area by providing a tax incentive aimed to propel a 
strong local economy. The RSA must be adopted at a local level and a warrant for Town 
Meeting will need to be drafted in order to move forward. The property tax shall not increase 
for a minimum of 5 years and there are other qualifiers to extend the length of time. Even with 
the freeze of taxes the total taxes collected increase. The Economic Development Committee 
and the Board will need to determine the area moving forward to set up as the district which 
would need to be adopted with a warrant article.  
 
RSA 72:80-83 
Is to incentivize businesses to either expand in Henniker and start doing business in Henniker 
wit new businesses having a stronger economic advantage over other towns. The tax advantage 
does not apply to county or state taxes and drops the tax rate to 50% for a set period of time 
before returning to the full rate. The town will dictate how they want to move forward.  
 
 
Item8: RSA 91-A 
 First reading of right to know policy. 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to move to a second reading. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion 
carried 4-0. 
 
Item9: Amendment to Transportation and Disposal Services Agreement 
 
The contract expires December 31, 2019 and was a 4year contract from 2015-2019. Due to 
changing administration the RFP was not put out in time to have new service start. The current 
contractor agreed to a 1 year amended, extending the contract to December 31, 2020 with a 
5% increase. 
 
Selectman Parker moved to accept the amendment for a 1-year extension with a 5% increase. 
Selectman Flynn seconded. Motion carried 4-0.  
 
Item10: Swap Shop 
 
Joe stated how other towns run their swap shops with volunteer programs and mentioned how 
Deerfield closes theirs in the winter. The swap has been running at capacity and things are 
being dropped off that do not belong and Joe suggested closing the swap shop for the winter 
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until solution to staff the swap shop is determined. Vice Chair Hooper supports the swap shop 
being open weekends only and supports the swap shop being run by a volunteer program. 
Selectman Flynn supported closing the swap shop for the winter and reevaluating in the spring. 
Selectman Parker also supported closing the swap shop for the winter and opening again either 
on Memorial Day or spring. It is stated volunteers will need to be trained and it is suggested 
having trainings once a month. Vice Chair Hooper stated there needs to be a committee. Joe 
suggested closing December 1, 2019 to give people time to get down there one last time.  
 
Jerry Gilbert asked what the impact on tonnage would be by closing the swap shop. Heidi 
Aucoin stated she was at the transfer station and there was no one to be found in any of the 
buildings she looked in. Vice Chair Hooper stated the there are only 3 workers; 1 full time, 1 30 
hours, and 1 weekend warrior. Joe stated they are not just responsible for the transfer station 
but also the parks and recreation as well as building maintenance. Selectman Parker moved to 
close the swap show for the winter. Vice Chair Hooper stated her concern about tonnage 
increase. Mike French served on the disposal committee 10 years ago and stated when the 
shop was closed it was a very small increase. 
 
Selectman Parker moved to close the swap shop December 1, 2019. Selectman Flynn 
seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Opening day to be determine at future date 
 
Item11: Acceptance of Gift 
 
Janice Hale donated 3 pictures.  
 
Selectman Flynn moved to accept the gift. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Item12: Review of Special Selectmen's Meeting/Budget Committee minutes of November 2, 
2019 
 
Selectman Osgood moved to approve with corrections. Selectman Flynn seconded. Motion 
carried 4-0. 
 
Item13: Review of public minutes of November 5, 2019 
 
Vice Chair Hooper moved to approve as presented. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Item14: Review of non-public minutes of November 5, 2019 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to approve as presented. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion carried 
4-0. 
 
 Selectman Flynn moved to seal the non-public minutes. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion 
carried 4-0. 
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Item15: Town Administrator Report 
 
NEC is looking to install crosswalk lights thru downtown and had not anticipated the cost to be 
around $75,000 to install beacons and lights. Joe was informed by the state that if the college 
secures the funds it is the towns responsibility to secure the permits because 114 is a state 
road.  Vice Chair Hooper stated the LED lights have been an improvement. It was stated the 
college kids are still difficult to see at night, especially when it is raining.   
 
Joe also met with Primex and workers comp and unemployment went down. There is a 
program Primex offers that basically gives 2.5% off workers comp and property liability that he 
will be looking into in 2020. 
 
The river front parking area held a meeting with the chief of police, owners, and highway 
supervisor regarding snow removal. A Memo was sent with property owners to distribute to 
tenants asking them to park next to the building then moving to the other side. The police have 
been active between 2am-5am and ticketing people who are not suppose to be there and will 
tow people if needed.  The Highway supervisor will send emails during snow events to notify 
tenants. Danny Aucoin asked if signs of where to pick up cars when towed. Sign will be clear 
and put up there. 
 
Met with Capital mutual aid regarding the tower with fire and rescue. When the power goes 
down so does the radios and 3 options have been presented moving forward. 
 

1. Leave highway and pd and put generator and run power to repeaters. Not very viable 
the repeaters are not on town property and are on TDS property 

2. Firstnet was contacted for the cost of tower and they are not really interest since there 
is a tower at pats peak 

3. Install a new telephone pole to put antennas on and put a building next to it to hold the 
generators and repeaters.  

 
Vice Chair Hooper asked line item number for the budget.  
 
Cathy Martin of ComStart has selected Henniker for new audits and collecting data from 
ambulances and is already moving forward.  
 
Management team meeting with department heads on Wednesday following selectmen 
meetings. Proving dept reports.  One dept head will present their side to increase 
communication and is basically a staff meeting every 2 months. 
 
RFP for PV systems are back and should be ready for tomorrow. 
 
Public Forum  
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Bill Marko stated some of the bids for the roof replacement did not give prices for additional 
work under time and materials.  He also stated that Hillsboro no longer recycles plastics and 
that for a penny a pound it needs to be looked it if its worth doing.  
 
Vice Chair Hooper stated it is actively being reviewed and is on the radar and there will be more 
discussion as the budget process moves forward. Bill stated he thinks the town is losing money. 
Finally, Bill stated that Azalea Park is a private endeavor and that if they want cameras, they 
should raise the funds and should not bother the police.  
 
Lori Marko stated that Azalea Park should go to NEC and ask them to fund the cameras since it 
is a community oriented parked that shares a border with NEC and it would benefit NEC be 
showing some goodwill toward the community.  Vice Chair Hooper asked even if NEC payed for 
installation who will be paying the electrical and maintenance?  
 
Keith DeMoura asked if Western Ave was done. Vice Chair Hooper stated the top coat will be 
done in the spring to ensure no heavy shifting and ensure the water drains off the roads. 
 
Select reports 
 
Selectman Parker stated the last RMC meeting came up with a list of priorities for reclamation 
and estimated cost of projects for 2020. 
 
Selectman Flynn meets with the Energy Committee tomorrow. 
 
Vice Chair Hooper stated CIP is moving along and working group forms are due the 28th while 
December 4th is the deadline for large scale capital projects. 
 
Selectman Osgood went to the Northern New England Chapter Planning Association meeting. 
 
Vice Chair Hooper moved to enter non-public. Selectman Flynn seconded. Motion carried 4-0.  
 
Item16: Non-public RSA 91-A:3, 11(a) 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to exit non-public. Selectman Osgood seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to seal the minutes. Selectman Parker seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Selectman Flynn moved to adjourn. Selectman Osgood seconded. Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Adjourn at 8:45. 
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Town of Henniker 
Special Selectmen’s Meeting/Budget Committee 
Saturday, November 16, 2019 
Henniker Town Hall  

 

Members Present: Vice Chair Tia Hooper; Selectman Peter Flynn; Selectman Scott Osgood; 
Selectman Leon Parker 

Members Present: Chairman, Kris Blomback 

Town Administrator: Joe Devine Jr. 

Recording Secretary: Kelly McCutcheon  

Guests: Dan, Rocky, Ken Levesque, Kristen Bergeron, Russ Roy, Mark Mitch, 
Chris Woodbury, Tim McCommish, Carol Conforti-Adams, Steve and 
Mark of White Birch, Betty Whatman, Susan Adams 

 
Waste water: Vice Chair Hooper asked about the increases and the rational. Ken stated the cost 
of trainings and licenses increased, phone rates increased, electric rates increased and the 
majority of the equipment is original. Vice Chair Hooper asked about the water increase which 
Ken stated is based on usage and the plant uses a lot of water. Vice Chair Hooper asked about 
line 740/741 and Ken stated it is for if a new yard pump or trash pump to clean out the tanks. 
Vice Chair Hooper asked about line 805 for equipment repair and if given the majority of the 
equipment is original if enough has been allotted. Ken stated he did not want to ask for too 
much as last year he did over $4,000 worth of repairs. Vice Chair Hooper asked if the treatment 
plant was also covered under line 805, yes, it is. 
 
Dan asked if it was possible to lease equipment to save on repairs and maintenance. Ken stated 
he has never heard of waste water equipment being leased as the plants are seen as long-term 
investments. The Henniker plant is old and has had no major upgrades only many minor fixes. 
Vice Chair Hooper asked about line 860. Ken stated every 5 years need to replace the feed 
blowers in the tanks. Vice Chair Hooper asked about the sludge disposal fee, it increased 
$2/ton. Selectman Parker asked how much is taken in, Ken stated not much as Henniker Septic 
has their own facility. Selectman Parker asked about the fee. Ken stated there is no fee for 
residents, only non-residents.  
 
Selectman Osgood stated the cost of ph adjuster increased. Ken stated that sodium hydroxide is 
not cheap and when the college kids return or leave, depending on what people are putting in 
their drains that there is a ph limit that needs to be maintained. Vice Chair Hooper asked about 
designating some users as commercial users as some use chemicals that could impact the ph in 
addition to wear and tear on the equipment. Ken stated they could but really town water has 
the biggest impact and there is also monitoring at the water facility, but if it drops on a Friday 
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and its not noticed until Monday then depending on the ph level more chemicals may need to 
be added to maintain 6.5-6.8. 
 
Selectman Osgood stated revenues where down on line 783. Russ stated the revenue is from 
the state to offset each year pay off less interest, so as the interest goes down the contribution 
goes down as well, and that Underwood will be at the next Board meeting to discuss asset 
management plan for the waste water plant. 
 
Vice Chair Hooper stated that currently only users are contributing and if the town decides to 
move forward with upgrades since it would be pertinent to the community and for economic 
growth suggested a 75/25 split. Russ stated if passed the town portion would get budgeted in 
every year. 
 
Transfer Station: Kristen Bergeron asked for an additional part-time 20-hour person in addition 
to the staff she should have for an increase of roughly $13,000. Selectman Osgood asked about 
the current staff. Right now, just her and Mark who is 30-hours a week. Another employee is 
out on medical leave with a temp worker starting today. In total there are 2 full-time positions, 
1 30hour part-time, 2 open part-time positions and Kristen is asking for 1 additional 20hour 
part-time employee. 
 
Vice Chair Hooper asked about line 430 and 43 and the building repair increase. Kristen stated 
repairing the barrier gate that was destroyed a few years ago by an electrical storm and 
replacing the unit for the gate barrier. Selectman Flynn stated it is very important because he 
has seen vehicles drive past to avoid paying. Kristen stated more important is inspecting the 
loads to ensure no hazardous material or unaccepted material is disposed.  
 
Dan asked if there was insurance on the gate, there was but with the gates age and the $1000 
deductible it was not worth pursuing. Vice Chair Hooper stated a traffic counter would also be 
helpful to know when more staff is needed. Kristen stated she would like a counter for the full 
season and was looking at a wireless counter. Vice Chair Hooper stated PD or highway would be 
able to use it after. Vice Chair Hooper asked about line 805. Kristen stated that trailers have 
never had the undercoat sprayed which will help prevent rust. Selectman Osgood asked how 
old the trailers are, old. 
 
Vice Chair Hooper asked about the total cost to recycle compared to putting everything in the 
hopper. Kristen stated they make a penny per pound on plastic but money is being made on 
cardboard. Kristen stated she is short staffed many things have been mainstreamed but if she 
had the staff or volunteers separating plastics again would make more money. Vice Chair 
Hooper suggested additional education and bringing back the recycling committee. 
 
Rocky stated that Kristen does more than just the transfer station and that she is also in charge 
of parks and recreation as well as building maintenance and he constantly sees her about town 
fixing and repairing things. Selectman Osgood asked about aluminum which due to staffing has 
not been scrapped as much, but the town can make money from it. 
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Tax Maps:  Russ stated there was no increase. Selectman Parker stated it would be nice to have 
someone in house who could overlay the old hand written paper maps.  
 
Legal: Has been left flat until the Board has their discussion. 
 
Insurance: Decreased from workers compensation and general liability slightly increased. 
 
Conservation: Mark Mitch stated there was a slight increase in the overall budget with the 
biggest expense bring the lake monitoring program. Keyser had a bad year again and a meeting 
was had with DES to address it. Two grants where discussed since it could be a $20,000-$25,000 
project. Vice Chair Hooper directed Mark to talk with Joe regarding the warrant article and to 
ensure the article states no tax impact and 100% funded/reimbursed at the completion of the 
project.  
 
Athletics: Chris Woodbury stated the budget has been flat since he has been director. There 
were not enough kids registered to put a soccer team together this year. Basketball is very 
strong with roughly 2 teams at every grade.  Selectman Flynn asked about cheerleading. It has 
been replaced with swim lessons in the summer. 
 
Cemetery: Tim McCommish added $250 for community service and hardware and the stone 
repairs are moving along. 
 
Welfare: Carol asked for level funding even though it has been a busy year and she has spent 
many hours trying to case manage. She greatly appreciates the support.  There are quite a few 
homeless people she is working with to find other resources besides hotels. Vice Chair Hooper 
asked about heat assistance. Carol stated she has 3 cases now that are pending the federal 
government coming out with fuel assistance and have no fuel because they can not get delivery 
without the fuel assistance letter from the federal government. Thankfully the Rotary Club and 
Lions Club fund the CAP program and have been helpful. Rocky and Selectman Flynn praised 
Carol for the amazing job she does.  Selectman Flynn stated case management is key and is 
aware of other towns welfare offices that are essentially check writers.  Carol stated once 
someone receives financial assistance, they are required to meet with her once a week.  
 
Selectman Osgood asked about sanctions. Carol stated sometimes the only condition is meeting 
with her once a week and maybe there are other conditions. If people do not follow up and 
come back to meet with her then return later to ask for more money, need the common sense 
of the things people should be doing when putting them and their family’s security as a top 
priority and need to be held accountable to receiving. Carol encourages funding the community 
action program since Henniker is the second highest funded town from CAP and it is CAP that 
keeps her budget down. 
 
Community Services: Steve and Mark of White Birch thanked the town for their generous 
support and grant that helps fund many of the services such as the dial a ride program. The 
grant does not cover the full cost of running the center from the senior program that serves a 
lot of low-income seniors who would not be able to afford the program, although non-residents 
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are charged. Mark stated he believes it is the best program in the state that offers over 90 
programs including childcare. Ideally, they would like to ask for $65,000 although they 
understand the reality of the budget process and hope to compromise at $14,000, the same 
amount request last year.  
 
CAP: Erin with CAP stated they request $14,000 to continuing serving the residents of Henniker 
and that she has seen a few new people from Henniker. She is hoping the $14,000 funding 
across the boards from the other communities that are serviced as well and thanked the Board 
again for their years of support and that they are at the Grange every Wednesday to speak with 
people. Selectman Flynn stated he appreciated everything they have done. 

 
Code: Uptick in timber tax, forest fees increased as did consulting fee. Vice Chair Hooper asked 
when the harvesting will happen, unknown. 2015 code has been adopted and 3 copies should 
be ordered with an electronic version available on the website. 
 
Town Office: Russ stated wages and benefits increased in wages, COLA and change in salary for 
the Town Administrator.  Reduction in benefit insurance and slight reduction in retirement due 
to previous year with more budget. Heat is more reflection of last year and adjustments were 
made to stay within budget line. Water and Sewer is up and it is unknown why. The meter is 
not continuously running and there is no leak. Noises were heard in the public restroom and 
the toilet was replaced but that does not appear to have solved the problem. Vice Chair Hooper 
requested a 24 hour reads for a month to determine when the usage was happening. 
Equipment decreased due to being in process of purchasing new equipment. The tax billing 
software should be replaced in 2-3 years and there is discussion on cyber security.  
 
Executive: Wages for Health Officer based on deal the Board made with the candidate. 
 
Betty Whatman of the Historic District Commission wanted everyone to know how important 
have proper lighting outside the Town Hall is. She stated the light being in the back rather than 
the front is still a problem as people cannot see in front of them walking towards the building. 
 
Susan Adams of the Historic District Commission stated the HDC is the town steward over 
historic buildings. Moving the sign, moving the flag up and adding lights to the front of the 
building will illuminate the walkway so there is no shadow. Rocky stated he has never seen a 
photo nor recalled there being lights on the front of Town Hall. Susan stated the onion light is 
period correct for the building. 
 
Budget Deadline first week in January 
Public Hearing first week in February 
 
Vice Chair Hooper moved to adjourn. Selectman Osgood seconded. Motion carried 5-0. 
Adjourn at noon.  



 
 

          

 

 
TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 12, 2019  

TITLE: Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee Grant Money  

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION:  
 I have asked Susan Adams, Sachie Howard, and Russ Roy to come and talk about the grant money and 
repayment to the town.  
 
BACKGROUND: 
In 2018 Azalea Park obtained a grant for a rain garden drainage project. The committee approached the 
Board and asked to have the funds to complete the project prior to receiving the grant money. To date 
the town has not been reimbursed for the money the committee was fronted.  The concern is no tax 
dollars are to be used to fund the park.  
 
DISCUSSION: 
Selectmen Hooper has asked this to be added to the agenda   
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
Unknown 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
N/A  

ATTACHMENTS: 
Description Upload Date Type 
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TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

        

 

STAFF REPORT 
         

DATE: December 12, 2019  

TITLE: Azalea Park/Riverwalk Committee Update on Cameras  

PREPARED BY: Joseph Devine, Town Administrator  
         
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S COMMENTS - RECOMMENDATION:  
  
 
BACKGROUND:  
During the November 19, 2019 we discussed the possibility of adding cameras to grounds of Azalea 
Park to hopefully reduce some of the vandalism. They have more information after the most recent 
committee meeting.  
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
Committee Chairperson Susan Adams has asked for this to be added to the agenda.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
Unknown 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
N/A  

ATTACHMENTS: 
Description Upload Date Type 
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